
Sunday, February 1, 2004:  
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing these poor 
people in the vision in order to remind you of your 
responsibility to feed the hungry, clothe the naked, and 
give shelter to the homeless.  Do not reach out only when 
it is convenient or when you have extra money, but help 
them at all times with whatever you can give them now.  
Sometimes you may desire to only help those that are close 
to you, but reach out to help all nations.  You may be 
fearful of your money not reaching the poor, but trust in 
Me to lead you to Christian groups that will not just spend 
most of the money on overhead.  When you reach out from the 
heart to help someone without a selfish motive, you are 
helping Me in that person.  Many times I test your pride 
and your generosity.  So do not just say no to every 
request at your door, but be gracious and help those whom 
you have discerned to be in real need.  For every little 
one you help that cannot repay you, you will gain treasure 
in heaven that will be multiplied beyond what you gave.” 
 
Monday, February 2, 2004: (Presentation in the Temple) 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you are on the path of 
life, you will see the evil one make many attacks upon you.  
No one will be spared from these temptations, which can be 
strong at times, but call on My Name and I will take them 
away.  Every time you awake to a new day, celebrate another 
day of life in the Spirit and give Me thanks that you are a 
witness to the beauty of My creation. You all have 
obligations to follow My laws, and you have 
responsibilities  to witness your faith to those around 
you, especially your own family.  Life can be troublesome 
at times, but there are many joys in My rewards for all of 
your good deeds and actions.  By keeping your focus on Me, 
this railroad track in the vision can be your path to 
heaven.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, in the days before I came to 
the earth, many sacrifices of animals were used to show 
thanks to God for receiving many blessings.  My parents 
presented two turtle doves for this offering.  Then Simeon, 
who was promised to see Me before he died, took Me in his 
arms and prophesied how I would save My people.  My Blessed 
Mother was told how a sword would pierce her heart at My 
coming death.  These sacrifices are not what I desire, but 
I desire mercy instead.  By your prayer, your forgiveness 
of others for offending you, your humility, and your 
obedience to My Will and My Commandments, you can come 
closer to heaven without animal sacrifices.  I made the 



most powerful sacrifice of My life for you.  Now, you can 
thank Me and make peace with your brothers and sisters.  
Your sacrifice now will be carrying your cross of life 
without any grumbling or complaining.  The more you suffer 
in silence as I did, the more treasure you will store in 
heaven.  Love one another as I love all of you.”  
 
Tuesday, February 3, 2004:(St. Blaise, blessing of the 
throats) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are very comfortable today 
with your modern cars that allow you to drive wherever you 
please.  In older days transportation on foot or by horse 
was much more difficult and not comfortable at all.  In the 
early days of Christianity it was also very difficult to 
practice your faith openly because many were martyred by 
those in power at that time.  Even the religious leaders as 
St. Blaise suffered persecution and finally martyrdom as 
the authorities were trying to eradicate Christianity.  
Today, you are not in as much danger of physical 
persecution in America, but there are some areas of the 
world that are killing Christians because of their faith.  
As you draw closer to the time of tribulation, you will see 
persecution of My followers all over the earth.  Already 
you are being persecuted for standing up against abortion, 
homosexuality, and pornography.  Even openly wearing 
crosses in public on the job has caused discrimination and 
court cases to harass you.  Do not worry about being 
persecuted because I will protect your souls, but some will 
have to die for their faith.  No matter if they threaten 
your life, hold fast to your faith in Me because your faith 
is more valuable in death than living in denial of your 
faith.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, these visions of pinwheels and 
windmills speeding up are a sign to you that events are 
about to speed up.  Your news is very censored and many 
important events are reported or slanted in a biased 
reporting.  The priorities are also skewed as to what is 
important and many smaller events as spurious court cases 
consume too much time.  It is even hard to sift out the 
truth from what you see and hear on your controlled news.  
Other countries and certain internet sites are reporting 
more of the truth than from your newspapers and TV.  It is 
the real truthful events that are going on that I am 
referring to.  The events of your weather and signs in the 
sky are all witnessing the coming end times as I have told 
you in messages and prophesied in Scripture.  Be prepared 
spiritually and you will have the strength  that you will 



need to endure the coming tribulation.” 
 
Wednesday, February 4, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you pray to God, you are 
always praying to all three Persons-God the Father, God the 
Son, and God the Holy Spirit.  You have named your prayer 
group after the Eternal Father  and He is greatly pleased.  
You pray to God the Father in the Our Father, the Glory Be, 
and the sign of the cross.  When you call on Him in prayer, 
He will send His angels to guard you.  When you call on Me 
in prayer, I will come when you invoke My Name and the 
demons will leave you.  I am always present to you in My 
Host at Holy Communion and at Adoration.  You have an 
opportunity for heaven because of My sacrifice on the 
cross.  Come to Me in the priest at Confession and I will 
forgive your sins.  You pray to the Holy Spirit in your 
Glory Be and the sign of the cross.  It is by His power in 
you that you exist as temples of the Holy Spirit.  It is 
His power that you call on to help you even write down the 
messages, give your talks, and bless the people with 
healing.  The gifts of the Holy Spirit help strengthen you 
on your daily path to heaven.  Give praise and glory to God 
the Father, God the Son, and God the Holy Spirit because We 
are all helping each soul to live up to their potential 
when you open your free will to Us.  Your daily 
consecration enables Us to mold and shape you into the 
Christian that you desire to be.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are some who are 
constantly seeking entertainment at bars and casinos.  The 
average person cannot afford to satisfy their earthly 
desires for a good time at such expensive sites.  People 
rationalize that they deserve to spend weekends drinking 
and carousing.  Many of these places are occasions of sin 
for bad gambling habits and bad drinking habits that can 
dull your senses to fall into sin.  It is better to avoid 
these places and concentrate on perfecting your spiritual 
life which is focused on love of God and neighbor, instead 
of selfish  earthly comforts and pleasures.  When you 
follow My Will to do good things, your soul will desire My 
peace and rest instead of the temporary things offered by 
the world.  Do not think that you are here only to enjoy 
yourself, but each of you have a mission to fulfill and you 
will be held accountable at the judgment for your actions 
and how you used the talents I gave you.  Man has a way of 
frittering away his time more on his own earthly pursuits 
rather than following My heavenly pursuits.  Struggle 
through your daily temptations to stay on the right path to 



heaven and avoid any detours to worldly distractions by My 
grace.”  
 
 
Thursday, February 5, 2004: (St. Agatha) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the first step to conversion 
is to accept the fact that you are a sinner and are weak to 
sin by your fallen state from Adam.  Only Myself and My 
Blessed Mother are sinless.  Even the saints committed sins 
and most of you are not as perfected as My saints that are 
recognized by My Church.  There are many ways that you can 
sin both by sins of commission and omission.  Working on 
your perfection to be able to enter heaven is a life long 
work.  Coming to Me in Confession frequently is necessary 
to keep your soul cleansed from sin and full of grace to 
defend yourself from future temptations.  Each person must 
realize the guilt of their sin and see the need to make an 
act of your free will to make time to go to Confession.  
Seeking the forgiveness of your sins is not something that 
you can put off.  The longer you put off Confession, the 
more vulnerable you will be to habitual sins.  If you are 
in mortal sin your soul is devoid of grace and dead to Me.  
You cannot have a true love relationship with Me and remain 
in mortal sin.  You even risk judgment to hell if you 
should die in the state of mortal sin.  When you remain in 
sin, your love for Me grows colder.  When you keep close to 
Me by having clean souls, it will take spiritual effort to 
fight off worldly desires and cares.  To reach perfection 
you will have to rid every worldly desire from your mind 
and focus entirely on only heavenly things.  The sooner 
that you can detach yourself from worldly things, the 
shorter will be your purification in purgatory or on earth.  
Good deeds, prayer, and suffering can mitigate any 
reparation due for your sins, but you must have total 
concentration on doing everything to please Me in your 
actions than pleasing yourself.  Each thing that you do 
should be focused on giving glory to Me and not glory to 
man or yourself.  This true humility and unconditional  
love for Me is what I want all of My followers to strive 
for.  I want you to be perfect as My Heavenly Father is 
perfect, but you must trust in My help to do this 
impossible feat than trusting only in yourself.  Come to Me 
with contrite and loving hearts and I will forgive your 
sins and replenish your soul with My sanctifying grace.” 
 
Thursday, February 5, 2004: 
 Prayer Group: 



 Jesus said: “My people, your liberal judges are making 
rulings in their courts to accept homosexual marriages as 
equal to the rights of a married man and woman.  I created 
you male and female to live in a proper marriage and not to 
have homosexuals and lesbians flaunt themselves as proper 
marriages.  These same sex marriages are living in sin 
whether they claim to be married or not.  They are giving 
scandal to the children and even more to those that they 
want to teach and  adopt.  I have told you to love everyone 
but not to praise the sin as if it were nothing or just 
something private.  As you have fought against abortions, 
you may have to defend marriage of a man and a woman 
against the immoral and abominable homosexual sins that 
your society is favoring.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your earlier industrial 
revolution came about through inventions and mass 
production.  Your nation in America has profited for many 
years from your manufacturing factories. You have become 
accustomed to a high standard of living, but soon you will 
see this in decline.  I told you many years ago  that you 
would return to an agrarian society with an emphasis on 
farming.  Little did you know that it would be cheap 
foreign labor that would close your factories and put your 
workers out of a job.  The rich are profiting at the 
expense of the middle class and poor factory workers.  It 
is unfortunate that much of this cheap labor is equivalent 
to slave labor which your corporations are exploiting at 
the expense of your own workers.  Your older people will 
soon be outraged along with the unemployed when their 
social security checks will not find enough tax money to 
support it.  Prepare for hard times America, because your 
sins are bringing down your economy.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is not surprising to you 
that very few take advantage of My grace of forgiveness in 
Confession.  Your society is more evil and corrupt than 
ever, yet people think they are not sinning.  If you 
believed in mortal sin and the need to have these sins 
forgiven, many more would be coming to Confession.  People 
have lost their sense of sin because they do not have 
properly formed consciences.  It does not help that My 
priest sons are not encouraging one on one Confessions, but 
many promote infrequent communal Penance services which do 
not forgive mortal sin.  The worst immorality in your 
society is that many are in denial that they are committing 
any sin, let alone mortal sin.  Come to Me, My children, 
and cleanse your sins in front of My priests.  This is the 
only way to have your soul pure for the day you could die 



at anytime.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many would like to think  that 
the end times will not occur for hundreds of years and they 
put down anyone claiming that the end times are imminent.  
I have told you to be able to read the signs of the times, 
but only those with the eyes of faith will understand these 
signs.  Even though  pestilence, famine and earthquakes are 
around you, the unbelievers are ignoring these signs the 
same way the people of Noah’s day criticized him for 
building his ark.  My believers and messengers will be 
vindicated as the last grains of time are running out.  The 
unbelievers will be swept away with the fire of My wrath 
just as the corrupt people were drowned by the flood.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your car manufacturers are 
selling fewer cars than their foreign competition, but 
there will still be a need for shops to service and 
maintain your cars.  This is where your country is headed 
to more service jobs and a renewal in farming.  Your lives 
will be changing as your country is in decline and stifled 
by your debts.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have watched all of your 
traditions decimated right before your eyes over the years.  
Your churches have lost their reverence for My Real 
Presence in My Blessed Sacrament.  Now, you have fewer 
priests and the faith is becoming weaker in your churches.  
Without holy and devout priests, your laity are not going 
to be inspired for vocations to the priesthood or love My 
Blessed Sacrament.  Pray for your priests and for 
vocations.  Encourage your parishes to have more Adoration 
of My Blessed Sacrament and you will find many vocations to 
the priesthood.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, with your recent mad cow 
disease finding, many are discovering how crude your 
testing and handling of meats have been.  There will be 
major problems with your meat industries if people start 
getting sick from your meat products.  Your energy 
production in oil and natural gas is coming under a strain 
to provide for all of your people’s needs for electricity 
and fuel.  Unless you develop more alternate sources 
quickly, you will be at the mercy of your imports of your 
fuels.  You consume more energy than other nations and soon 
you will be forced to cut back when prices will slow your 
economy.” 
 
Friday, February 6, 2004: (St. Paul Miki & companions) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you these large 
numbers of adults and children because it is important that 



everyone needs to hear My Gospel message of love.  You have 
a world now focused on a death culture of wars, abortions, 
terrorism, and killings of all kinds.  Life to some is very 
incidental when it should be precious and protected at all 
of its stages.  Today’s missionary saints and St. John the 
Baptist were not afraid to speak out of My Good News in 
urging people to repent of their sins.  They were willing 
to die for My Name’s sake in preaching to those that wanted 
to kill them.  Even today, it is hard to speak out on 
religious subjects in public without drawing some criticism 
and in some places even persecution.  I still need brave 
souls to bring My Word to all the nations, even though you 
may be persecuted.  Do not be so concerned about saving 
your life, but think of saving the souls of those people to 
whom you can bring My Word.  This life is passing away, but 
your souls live on forever.  The more souls you can bring 
to heaven, the less there will be going to hell.  Focus on 
the souls being saved because this should be your most 
important goal in life.” 
 
Saturday, February 7, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, every day you should be using 
proper hygiene in cleaning your teeth after meals and 
visiting the dentist often to clean the plaque from them.  
If you do not take proper care of your teeth, then you risk 
gum damage, and tooth decay.  Then you may suffer some pain 
in drilling or even root canals.  Your daily prayer life is 
also a necessary part of your spiritual life.  If you 
waiver from Me and fall into temptation, then your sin can 
become painful just as your tooth decay.  Even your morals 
can decay if you are not following My Commandments.  Some 
have a little problem with going to Confession in having to 
admit their sins to a priest, but it is the best way of 
having your sins forgiven and necessary to forgive mortal 
sin.  You know what is the proper way to take care of your 
teeth and you know the proper way to keep your soul pure by 
Confession.  You can have beautiful teeth and a beautiful 
pure soul by taking care both physically and spiritually 
how to follow My ways.  I lead you in ways to protect your 
soul from sin, but I am always available in forgiving and 
extracting your sin from your soul.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of you enjoy celebrating 
a victory of your favorite sports team.  You like to 
celebrate graduation from a long study for a degree.  Even 
more you look forward to celebrating My victory once and 
for all over the evil ones.  In your world you are 
witnessing many injustices and you are seeing the rich and 



powerful control people with their money and power.  In the 
Old Testament you saw how I came to the defense of My 
people in Israel.  But when they worshiped other gods, I 
allowed their enemies to conquer them.  So it is now with 
America where you have shared in My blessings because of 
your good works.  Today, America has turned its back on Me 
with your immoral living and actions with only a few 
repenting of their sins.  Your pride, affluence, and search 
for earthly pleasures have become your gods.  Because of 
your abortions, fornications, and fraud to gain money, 
America, like Israel, is calling My justice upon you.  The 
Antichrist will soon come to power and try to assume 
control of the world.  But it will be My Triumph and that 
of My Blessed Mother that will bring victory over the evil 
ones as I will have them chained in hell.  You will then 
see a renewal of the earth and be a part of My Era of 
Peace.  Look forward to My victory over evil because you 
will be sharing in the joy of My vanquishing of Satan and 
the Antichrist.”  
 
Sunday, February 8, 2004: 
 Jesus said:  “My people, you are seeing in today’s 
readings how I called My apostles to follow Me and leave 
everything else behind.  In many ways I am calling all of 
My followers to focus on Me and not let the worldly things 
have a hold on you.  You would much rather be a part of Me 
than a part of a temporary world.  I have given everyone a 
special mission to use your talents to serve My glory.  St. 
Paul taught the early Christian traditions to those who 
listened to him in Corinth.  St. Paul had a personal 
experience with Me in his conversion.  He learned about Me 
from My gifts to him and from My disciples who witnessed My 
death, resurrection, and visits after I returned from 
death.  The traditions of My miracles were heard and 
recorded so that today you have all of these accounts in 
Scripture. It is deep faith in Me that holds My Church 
together.  I promised that My Church would prevail over the 
gates of hell so the demons and evil men will not be able 
to destroy the Christian faith.  Trust in Me that I will 
protect and provide for My followers, especially those who 
are teaching My Word and evangelizing souls.” 
 
Monday, February 9, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you this vision 
of hell that was made only for the bad angels who revolted 
against Me.  But now this is also the place for condemned 
souls who refused to accept Me and serve Me.  There are not 



just a few souls lost to hell, but there are many who 
choose this of their own free will.  Souls, that go to 
hell, know about the Bible and My creation, but they refuse 
to acknowledge Me or give Me praise.  I give every soul an 
opportunity and grace to be saved, but they must choose to 
love Me and let Me lead their lives.  These condemned souls 
are so sad because they only want to depend on themselves 
and they are addicted to worldly things.  Some even make 
packs with the devil for fame and fortune in this life.  
Souls, that are saved, choose to honor, praise, and serve 
Me.  I want My followers to aspire to saintly and holy 
lives of My service in love.  You must love Me and all of 
those souls around you.  You must live detached lives from 
the things of the world.  You can only be perfected by 
perfect love and a severing of all desires for earthly 
things.  The priest talked about eternity which is outside 
of time in My present now.  You must choose your eternal 
destination by seeking either heaven or the world.  In 
every action you are doing it for either Me or yourself.  
As you perfect your lives, you must see the need to do 
everything in harmony with My Will.  My angels and saints 
give Me praise and glory at all times,  and even on earth 
My saints could not do enough for Me.  Imitate My saints so 
one day you may enjoy the eternal peace and love of heaven.  
Do everything to avoid the flames and hate of hell, both 
for your soul and the souls around you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the terrorists will be 
attacking America again and your electricity production and 
transmission is your most vulnerable spot to attack.  You 
saw in the last grid failure for even one day, how your 
country and 50 million people were without power.  Multiple 
attacks on critical power stations or power plants over a 
wide area by either planes, car bombs, or sabotage could 
cause terrible chaos and confusion for a considerable time.  
You think you are a powerful nation,but you are more lost 
without electricity  than any other nation.  You consume a 
large part of the world’s energy supplies not only for your 
transportation, but also for producing electricity.  Either 
by terrorism or natural disasters you may have to start 
getting used to more interruptions in your electricity.  
When your power is down, your banks and stock markets  are 
shut down. Many workplaces cannot function without 
electricity. When your power cannot be replaced readily, 
you will need food, alternate heating and water if the 
water pumps do not work.  Be prepared, My people, for such 
interruptions with adequate supplies until your power can 
be restored.  In the last year you have seen three or more 



occasions of such outages and they will continue in 
frequency and duration.  The one world people, who are 
seeking global control, will stop at nothing to create 
confusion, making it ripe for a takeover.  Be prepared 
spiritually as well to leave for My refuges when such a 
takeover should occur.”  
 
Tuesday, February 10, 2004:  
 Jesus said: “My people when you are in the world, many 
people are watching your very behavior to see if you are 
witnessing to the faith that you believe in.  Everyone 
should be conscious of giving good example to your family 
and friends who may be looking up to you for spiritual 
leadership, especially if you are the prayer warrior for 
your family.  Some may be concerned about their physical 
appearance to others, but I am more concerned with your 
spiritual appearance in how much grace is in your soul and 
the intent in your heart for every action.  You are always 
in the eyes of heaven and you want to be a good witness of 
love both for God and those around you.  My saints have 
given you good example as they focused only on heavenly 
things while they were on the earth.  I want My faithful to 
always be focused on the right priorities of heaven and 
following My Commandments and My Divine Will.  When you 
lead your life in following My plan for your life, you are 
being true to your daily consecration of offering 
everything up for Me.  For your faithfulness you will one 
day enjoy your eternal reward in heaven.  So remember that 
all eyes are upon you and I want you to live up to all of 
your spiritual potential.”  
 
Wednesday, February 11, 2004: (Our Lady of Lourdes) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this day commemorates the 
apparitions of Lourdes and the blessing of the healing 
waters that have already healed many of diseases and being 
crippled.  Many people are drawn to this site in search of 
a healing for a disease or other problems.  It is the 
devotion of the people to Me and My Blessed Mother through 
grace that they could be healed.  Many were healed when I 
was on the earth and I told them that their faith had 
healed them.  So even today, you are still seeing many 
healings in My Name because people have faith that they 
could be healed.  I was always focused on first forgiving 
their sins before any healing.  When your soul is open and 
pure, you will allow My grace to flow into your soul and 
your body for healing.  True healing involves both the soul 
and the body because they are one in every person.  So 



remember when you ask for a healing for someone that you 
pray for their soul first to be purified, and then your 
prayer for healing the body.  Sometimes your modern 
medicines and therapies cannot heal all of your ills, so 
remember to call on My help because I am the Great Healer 
of mankind.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, volcanic explosions are bad 
disasters, but hot lava flows can also burn and destroy 
everything in its path.  Mud slides also can be sudden and 
trap houses and people in mountains of mud.  California has 
had to deal with many mud slides with flooding rains on 
areas where fires have destroyed  vegetation.  People, who 
lose their homes in such disasters, have to decide whether 
to stay and rebuild, or to move on to safer ground.  This 
desire to pick up and start over after losing a home can be 
very difficult unless financing comes from insurance or a 
government emergency group.  It is the same stamina you 
need to have your sins forgiven and start over a new life 
in a pure soul.  I ask you to give up everything in your 
consecration so you can break all of your earthly ties to 
the world.  You may have to endure hardships in your life, 
but learn from them and call on My help to lead you through 
them.” 
 
Thursday, February 12, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s reading about Solomon 
falling away into idol worship is also parallel to America 
which now worships money and material idols instead of Me.  
The blessings of prosperity and military power have become 
a curse because you praise My gifts instead of the Giver.  
The emaciated bodies of Americans are a sign of what sin 
has done to your souls.  The greed for power and money has 
allowed these things to possess you as an obsession.  Your 
sins of abortion, fornication, adultery, masturbation, 
constant killings in the streets, and wars have brought 
your society to a new spiritual low.  Your affluence has 
choked off your love for Me as you have lost your sense of 
sin, and think you are not committing any sin.  The sign of 
so few going to  Confession is proof that people do not 
think they have any sins to confess or that the forgiveness 
of sin is even necessary.  Just as Solomon’s son was to 
lose his kingdom, so America will fall from the weight of 
its own sins and your neglect to repent of your sins.  The 
one world people will be allowed to bring your nation down 
through your debts, terrorism, and trumped up wars.  
Bringing your nation down to its knees by disasters, and 
bankruptcy will be the justice of My wrath brought against 



you for worshiping the false gods of money, pleasure, and 
materialism.” 
 
Thursday, February 12, 2004: 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in older years Christians were 
brutally tortured and killed in an attempt to prevent 
Christianity from spreading.  But the more that were 
martyred for their faith, the stronger the faith became as 
more were converted.  It is not easy to imagine oneself 
going through a torturous death, but even some today are 
dying for their faith.  The more you desire heaven, the 
less you will desire earthly comforts and earthly 
possessions.  Keep focused on Me whether you are persecuted 
or not for your faith.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, during the tribulation the 
churches will be taken over by the military.  Some churches 
of beauty will be destroyed, but the plain churches will be 
used by the New Age one world religion.  My faithful will 
have to go underground and Masses will be difficult to 
find.  Your prayer groups will be in your homes until you 
will be forced to flee to My refuges.  Do not despair in 
your trial, but be strong in your faith and trust in My 
help.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as your large snow packs begin 
to melt, you will see many areas at flood stage and in need 
of sandbag dikes.  Water will become more of a problem as 
spring rains will add to the melting snow water.   This is 
why it would be advised to not live near rivers or on flood 
plains.  Pray for these people that they may be safe from 
dying in floods.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you admire the gifted hand of 
a painter who can paint beautiful pictures.  Painters are 
very patient and they do not rush their work.  Your society 
believes in instant gratification with everything, which is 
why many teach your children the wrong way of life in 
material things.  A successful life as a good painting is 
not something that is rushed.  You need to put aside your 
race to obtain things and instead, take life as it comes at 
its own pace.  Put love and patience first and you will not 
be misguided by a hasty poor decision.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, one thing I want you to do is 
to slow down your pace of living and focus more on giving 
time to your Lenten devotions.  When you are driven by 
agendas of long lists and fast paced living, you are not 
enjoying life, but you are letting the world run your life.  
You need to take control of your life and do everything for 



My honor and glory and not worry about making successful 
accomplishments to please man.  I am pleased with even a 
simple life without any measure of financial success.  Use 
your Lent to really understand the important things of 
heaven rather than those that are important to the world.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there is beauty in My creation 
in the small scenes of life as there is awesome beauty in 
the larger scenes.  One is not really better than the other 
because they are both fulfilling their role in all of 
creation.  I love one soul with a few good talents as much 
as I love another soul with many talents.  So do not think 
because you do not have a lot of money and fame that you 
are of little account in My eyes.  You all are important to 
Me and it is what you do with your talents in love that 
will matter the most for Me.  I read the intent in your 
heart to love and please Me, and that will be enough to 
gain heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, man is so occupied with 
studying rocks from other planets and moons that all of the 
rock studies of earth pale in comparison.  Earth has a rich 
treasure of life throughout the eons of various rock 
depths.  Rocks of other worlds appear devoid of life and 
are truly less interesting, except that they belong to 
another world.  Look at all of My creation as important and 
you can put these studies in their proper perspective of 
importance to man.  The more you study other parts of My 
universe, the more you will praise Me and give Me glory for 
My creation.” 
 
Friday, February 13, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is what you eat and drink 
that can determine your health and even to some extent your 
life expectancy.  It is when you abuse your body with 
excessive drinking of alcohol and overeating that you can 
cause drinking and eating addictions.  It is at least 
moderation in eating and drinking that will be more 
healthy.  Your citizens consume too much sugar and fat and 
your Western diets are causing a higher amount of 
overweight people compared to other countries.  You also 
have a high number of people who over indulge in drinking 
and drugs.  Many of these bad habits can shorten your life 
because the body can only tolerate so much abuse and then 
people die of overdoses, cirrhosis of the liver, or heart 
attacks.  Drug abuse, drunkenness, and gluttony are still 
sins against your body in the way you should live.  Just as 
you guard your soul from sin, so you should also guard your 
body from personal abuse.  You should know your limits 



before you allow yourself to fall into these sins of abuse.  
Once you become addicted to excesses, then you will require 
others’ help and prayers to get healthy again.  It is even 
a grace to accept the fact that you need help to get 
better.  You can also call on My help to lead you out of 
your addictions.  Do not despair in your problems, but 
trust that in Me there is a solution.” 
 
Saturday, February 14, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of washing and 
drying your clothes is focused on making your outward 
appearance more presentable.  You are even fortunate to 
have this modern convenience to save you some extra work .  
In many ways you spend considerable time and money on your 
physical appearance, but this life lasts just a short time.  
Even more so should you spend time on your spiritual 
appearance to Me, and with a higher priority.  As you 
cleanse your clothes, you need to clean your soul of your 
filth of sin by Confession to the priest.  You wash your 
clothes frequently as you should cleanse your soul 
frequently as well.  This day is focused on love for 
spouses and lovers to be married.  It should also be a 
reminder to love Me and others beyond your spouse.  Living 
in love is the way to perfecting your soul.  So take your 
love for each spouse as an example to love everyone and 
make Me your first love in your life.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, most of your renovations are 
destroying beautiful ornate altars and leaving blank walls 
in their place.  Many churches are even putting My 
tabernacles out of sight into back rooms, as if looking at 
My tabernacle reminds some of their sins.  The agenda has 
been obvious to remove My crucifix and traditional statues 
of the saints and Myself.  Reverence of My Blessed 
Sacrament has not been encouraged.  Even traditional 
devotions of praying the rosary and adoring My Blessed 
Sacrament have been discouraged.  In today’s churches they 
are collecting money to destroy My altars and that is why 
some are hesitant to donate to such causes.  My house is a 
place of prayer and protection for My tabernacles, not to 
hide it.  I am the guest of each church, so leave Me in a 
prominent place to worship in plain sight.”  
 
Sunday, February 15, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, the tower of Babel was a 
physical tower to tout man’s glory and because of that I 
sent a confusion of languages among the people.  Today, man 
is flaunting his technology as a god, only this tower is 



one to transmit e-mail, voice and data from various 
computer languages.  You have seen some unusual sun flares 
that have ruined some satellites and interfered with 
transmissions.  This is how quickly I could confuse your 
languages of today.  There is coming a time when some will 
want to control all of your buying and selling with 
computer chips in the body.  As the Antichrist abuses this 
power of chips over many, I will come and defeat him with a 
massive comet that will throw all communications into 
darkness and I will send the evil ones to hell.  My 
faithful have nothing to fear since I will renew the earth 
and bring about My Era of Peace with no more evil on the 
earth.  The evil ones may control things for a while with 
their towers of electronic transmissions, but they will not 
last long.” 
 
Monday, February 16, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this morning’s reading speaks 
about perseverance  in faith as a way to perfection.  In 
order to be perfected, you have to keep advancing in 
holiness.  This vision of steps is how you proceed on your 
path to heaven.  Each step is like a bunker to indicate 
your daily struggle in life as you battle the evil one and 
his temptations, as well as struggling to survive in your 
workplace.  You have prayer and My grace of Confession to 
help you in both your physical and spiritual battles.  
Sometimes you may fail, but do not be discouraged and pick 
yourself up again as I carried My cross to Calvary.  
Sometimes your cross may see too heavy, so you can call on 
Me to help lighten your burden as Simon helped carry My 
cross.  Then when you reach your final crossroads at death 
and your judgment, I will say: ‘Well done, My good and 
faithful servant.  Enter the kingdom of your Master.’  Then 
I will seat you at My banquet table and you will share in 
My eternal love and peace in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, how many times have you seen 
crucifixes thrown out from various buildings and churches.  
Even the miracle of red coming over one of these discarded 
crucifixes is a sign to you of the power of My crucifix.  
Many have taken down the large crucifixes on the altars or 
are afraid to put them up.  Any depiction of My suffering 
is hard to accept for some.  Many of your society do not 
want to experience any pain or suffering, but only want to 
take a shot or a pill to deaden the pain.  Understanding My 
love for man can be seen in how much I suffered on the 
cross to forgive your sins.  How much are you willing to 
suffer for love of Me?  Some may even be persecuted or 



martyred for their faith in Me.  Some are talking about who 
is to blame for My death, but I arranged My death in 
prophecy and in real life.  Everything happened to Me as I 
allowed it.  All of you must suffer your Good Friday on 
earth before you can share in My Resurrection.  Call on Me 
for help and I will give you the grace to enter heaven.”  
 
Tuesday, February 17, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of an entrance 
into the grave is truly the threshold into your next life 
and your judgment.  In order to come to heaven, you must 
leave this world of the flesh.  I am even asking you now 
that you must die to yourself in the body if you are to 
live in Me in your soul.  You hear Me many times tell you 
that you are in the world, but you must not be of the 
world.  You need the necessities of life as food, water, 
and air to breathe for the body to survive.  But your soul 
needs grace and a healing from sin for it to survive  with 
Me.  In mortal sin a soul is among the living dead because 
you are not open to My grace.  If you cannot breathe, you 
realize that your physical life is in danger.  If your soul 
is in mortal sin, you should realize that your soul’s life 
is in danger also.  Come to Me in Confession and you can 
always be alive spiritually.  Dying to self in the physical 
world is what you do everyday when you consecrate 
everything to Me.  It means if I took everything away from 
you, that you would still love Me because I mean more to 
you than any worldly thing or person.  Before you cross 
over through death, you must work as hard as you can to 
perfect yourself from all desires of the flesh.  You have 
many distractions and temptations in the world, but never 
lose your focus on Me.  I wait to free everyone from their 
sin until their dying breath.  Pray for your soul’s 
protection and all the souls around you that you can 
influence by your love for Me and your neighbor.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, men and women are still vain 
in their physical appearance, always seeking the latest 
fashions to improve their image in public.  Some are not 
content with their current fame and fortune, but they are 
looking to constant improvement to bolster their egos.  Be 
content with your lot, for riches will never be enough to 
satisfy you.  Riches, fame, and beauty are fleeting and are 
all passing away.  Look to please Me instead of trying to 
please those around you.  Some are envious and jealous of 
those that are rich and famous, but I tell you that those, 
who are rich for themselves, are unhappy and never 
satisfied.  The more things you have of this world, the 



harder it will be to let them go, as possessions will make 
you a prisoner of worldly things.  Better to seek to be 
seen as great in the eyes of heaven than great in the eyes 
of man.  The saints disposed of their wealth and wanted to 
be  nothing in My eyes by humility, rather than haughty 
persons desiring selfish fame and only human recognition.  
Do everything out of love for Me, and you will have riches 
and greatness in heaven of far more value than this passing 
world.” 
 
Wednesday, February 18, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you look around your 
society, you must realize how the morals of your society 
have deteriorated.  Your people are now immersed in fraud, 
pleasure and abuse of your bodies.  Fraud is seen in many 
business managements, lawyers abusing situations for money, 
cheating on taxes, and stealing from employers.  Sins of 
pleasure are seen in masturbation, fornication, adultery, 
and use of contraceptives.  Abuses of your bodies are seen 
in drugs, drinking, smoking, and the ultimate by killing in 
abortions, wars, homicides, and suicides.  Add in 
pornography, homosexual acts, and many other perversions 
and you now see how corrupt and evil your society has 
become.  In the days of Noah I brought a flood to destroy 
the evil people.  In Sodom and Gomorrah I rained down fire 
and brimstone.  Now, in your evil world I will again rain 
down fire to destroy the evil ones at My Great 
Chastisement.  In all of history civilizations, that turned 
to idol worship and immorality, were destroyed either by Me 
or the peoples around them.  I tell you, America, you are 
sealing your fate also by your moral breakdown, so be 
watchful when My hand will fall against you.  My faithful 
must call on My help to be saved, amidst all the evil 
around you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your privacy is being 
compromised in every form of communication to your house.  
Phone lines, faxes, and your electronic mail are all being 
monitored by different eavesdropping devices that keep 
track of all of your spoken and typed words.  Even 
listening devices and cameras are in your living room 
whenever you use cable TV.  It is getting easier with the 
proper electronic tools, viruses and spying programs for 
thieves to steal your identity and even your bank accounts.  
Your government and the one world people have too much 
information to profile your movements, religion, and 
finances.  When the tribulation time comes, all of this 
information could be used against you when you do not go 



along with the new world order.  Do not worry about what 
you are to eat and wear, because I will provide for your 
needs at My refuges.  Your faith will be tested, but in the 
end your faithfulness will win your salvation with My help.  
With Me on your side, no one can overcome you.” 
 
Thursday, February 19, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this space in your attics is 
rarely used in modern homes, yet this roof provides 
protection from the rain and snow for the rest of your 
home.  The light shining into this usually dark place is an 
example that My Light shines on you wherever you are.  You 
cannot hide from Me or your spiritual responsibilities.  
St. Peter declared that I was the Christ when I asked: ‘Who 
do people say that I am?’  But in the next breath he did 
not want to see Me die for all of mankind.  My ways are 
better than man’s ways, so you should follow My plan for 
your lives in order to gain heaven.  I provide for your 
protection as the roof does, but you must be willing to 
love Me and show Me that love in your actions.  You cannot 
just call My Name to be saved, but you must witness to your 
faith in Me by giving Me praise and glory in prayer and 
your good deeds.  If you truly love Me, then show Me every 
day in your daily prayer and words of love to Me.  You can 
help your neighbor in his needs by seeing Me in each 
person.  Do not discriminate in only helping those who can 
help you in return, but help the poor in time and money who 
will not be able to return your help.  This is how I love 
everyone with an unconditional love.  It is a love of 
kindness that does not look for a returned favor.  Live 
your life in loving everyone and you will be closer to your 
perfection for heaven.” 
 
Thursday, February 19, 2004: 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, when I allowed the Romans and 
Jews to put Me to death, many thought this was a sign of 
weakness and shame that I was put to death in such a public 
spectacle.  But the Son of God had to die for man’s sins in 
order to bring salvation to all of mankind.  My power was 
shown in My Resurrection and that My Church has survived 
through all of these years.  Even though humility and 
suffering may seem as showing weakness, I want My followers 
to imitate Me in carrying your own crosses.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, another Lent is about to begin 
next week, so now is a good time to prepare what you are 
going to do during Lent.  Some do penances in extra 



fasting, daily Mass, or more fervent prayer time.  Whatever 
you decide to offer Me during Lent, try to be faithful to 
your intention throughout the whole of your Lenten journey.  
This is like an extended retreat and it calls on your extra 
effort to purify those things in your life that need 
change.  Be thankful for this opportunity each year to 
focus your attention on improving your spiritual life.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, every day you see someone pass 
away, and it should remind you that one day you will have 
to face death in the grave as well.  When you contemplate 
your passing away, then you need to see how you should 
always be prepared with a pure soul and good deeds in your 
hands.  By being prepared at all times, you will not be 
found unaware when I come to take you home.  Look to bring 
as many souls to Me as possible before others are faced 
with their judgment.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I provide just enough grace 
for everyone to be saved if you accept My Word and live 
your faith in your daily actions.  This narrow beam of 
light is another sign of the narrow road that you must 
follow on your path to heaven.  Following My ways are 
against all that the world teaches.  To be a good Christian 
you will do things out of love for Me and others that the 
world cannot understand.  For this you may be criticized 
and harassed for being too holy.  Look to please Me without 
worry of what others think of you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I know some of you are tired 
of the snow on the ground and you long for some better 
weather.  There is a certain hope in seeing longer days 
that better weather is coming.  My Lenten suffering is 
purifying you in putting up with such winter weather, but 
Easter gives you hope when flowers will again be sprouting.  
You are suffering through this life now, but you also are 
looking forward to one day being in heaven when all 
suffering will cease.  It is your hope and faith in Me that 
inspires you to be faithful until your own resurrection.  
Do not lose your faith or hope despite any discouragement 
that you must put up with on earth.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, there are some who went to 
great lengths to try and preserve their dead bodies, 
thinking they could live longer.  You add preservatives to 
your bodies for funerals, but not nearly as much as the 
Egyptians.  Some are even trying to freeze their bodies for 
cures in the future.  No matter what man tries to do to 
extend his life, it is all in vain because your body will 
die.  But your soul lives on forever, so it is more 
important to do everything to keep your soul pure without 



worry for what happens to the body.  Just as I told Mary 
that she has chosen the better portion, so I tell all My 
faithful that choosing to follow Me will lead you to share 
in My glory in heaven.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you work so hard to have 
someone strive to be president, but you are so easily taken 
in by many promises that these candidates will never be 
able to fulfill.  Then at the next election you criticize 
that president for making promises he did not keep.  Look 
at yourself in all the promises that you have made and 
think of how little success you have had.   So do not look 
to be critical, but how God-faring the person is in their 
actions and not just their words.  I promised mankind a 
Savior and I have given up My life for you.  All of My 
promises I have kept so that you can trust in Me to save 
you if you follow My plan for your life.  Give Me praise 
and glory for all that I do for you and know that I will 
always love you and keep My promises that are in 
Scripture.”  
 
Friday, February 20, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, many find work in both service 
and manufacturing jobs, but many service jobs are 
associated with manufacturing jobs.  When a manufacturer 
shuts down, it takes many jobs with them.  Now even some 
service jobs are also being sent overseas to cheaper labor 
markets.  Corporate leaders will now build and send 
services overseas to save money, but this is upsetting all 
the roles of your workers in America.  Workers are now 
competing with third world labor pools, but your cost of 
living is a lot higher to support a family.  The corporate 
leaders and rich stockholders are profiting from increased 
business, but workers are settling for low wages and 
minimal wage increases when they can find employment.  Your 
jobs may be steady or dropping, but these new jobs pay 
little or no benefits and some are only part time jobs, 
since more jobs are needed to survive in the same 
household.  It is your government policies that are 
lowering your standard of living, but competing in world 
markets has driven corporate leaders to drive costs down by 
cheapening products, exporting labor and shifting corporate 
headquarters to avoid taxes.  Even many companies have been 
found cheating on their accounting methods just to satisfy 
the greed of Wall Street for more profits.  All of your 
deficits and mismanagement are sending your country closer 
to bankruptcy which is the planned goal of the one world 
people.  All of your people will suffer in the long run 



when it is too difficult for the average family to provide 
for their needs.  All of those depending on government pay 
outs will be suffering as well when your deficits will cut 
these payments.  American workers will suffer the most as 
the generation of jobs is not keeping up with your 
population growth.  Because America’s morals have decayed 
to nearly nothing, it is no surprise that America will 
suffer economic and physical disasters for your sins.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, some people are afflicted with 
anxiety, despair, or depression.  Even making a living at 
work can be distressing every day.  This world has daily 
trials of surviving with enough money and sicknesses.  You 
will have down times and joyful times, but do not let the 
hard times disturb your peace.  Only a small number are 
really destitute or homeless in America.  Many are 
complaining that they do not have enough new things in 
their homes or apartments.  Think more of how fortunate you 
are in America compared to the real poor in the third world 
countries.  Some are sad by their sicknesses or 
disabilities and think they will not get better.  Again 
your medicines and food can restore you to health as your 
life expectancies have been extended.  You can be happy in 
life even with just the bare necessities because that is 
how many of the saints lived and suffered.  This life is a 
valley of tears, but you are living for the day to be in a 
glorious place in heaven.  You may suffer some in carrying 
your cross, but you can be joyful in loving Me and feel 
good about helping your neighbor in need.  Your real peace 
and satisfaction is found in Me because your soul is always 
drawn to its Creator.  So put aside your thoughts of 
boredom and depression and focus on the joy of loving Me.  
One day My faithful will have your day of eternal joy in 
heaven, so be patient for a time.”  
Saturday, February 21, 2004:  
 Jesus said: “My people, this wooden wall represents 
your sins and it keeps you from receiving Me in Holy 
Communion.  But by confessing your sins to the priest, your 
soul will be cleansed of your sins and will be made pure 
again with the grace of My sacrament of Confession.  This 
opening in the wall of sin has a heart shape because it 
represents My love for you in allowing you to seek My 
forgiveness and make reparation for your sins.  Once you 
are free to enter this Holy of Holies, you can receive your 
Savior’s Body and Blood in Holy Communion.  I am a God of 
love more than man could ever imagine, as I died for you 
out of love in giving you salvation from your sins.  I have 
loved you from the day of your creation at conception when 



I gave you your guardian angel.  I will love you forever, 
even when you may turn away from Me in sin.  I am like the 
hound of heaven, always seeking you to love Me.  I will 
never leave you orphans, but My help is just a prayer away.  
Those, who come to realize My love and love Me in return, 
have found a joy and peace in their hearts that nothing 
else could compare.  My love and your faith are like a 
large jewel of infinite value that is beyond putting a 
price on.  Such a treasure you do not want to lose and you 
must guard My love from sin that could separate us. When 
you sin, it is like slapping Me in the face and saying you 
love your sin more than Me.  But I love you despite your 
sin and I await the day you will return to Me in love when 
I can forgive you and bring you back into My grace.  Lent 
is coming this week, so use this time to grow stronger in 
your love for Me, so you are better able to reject 
temptation and sin in your lives.  Come to Me in daily 
prayer as you carry your cross to your Calvary and 
eventually to heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you this vision 
of a large lock on a footlocker as a representation of how 
some souls have locked their hearts and souls to Me.  I am 
always available in prayer, but you must be willing to make 
room for Me in your heart or I cannot come in.  Taking the 
lock off of your hearts means not being so selfish and 
realizing that you need My help in your life.  A selfish 
life in sin will not let you into heaven.  You must be open 
to My grace in order to receive it and that means being 
willing to share things in your life with others.  Even if 
you just make a little room in your heart for Me, you have 
a chance to be saved.  It is those, who totally lock Me out 
of their lives, that are on the road to hell and it will 
take a miracle of grace to save them.  During Lent you must 
think more of dying to yourself and consecrating everything 
over to Me.  When you open your heart fully to Me, I can 
fill you with My light and grace to dispel the darkness of 
your sin.  All heaven rejoices over even one soul who 
converts their life to one with Me leading them.”  
 
Sunday, February 22, 2004:  
 Jesus said: “My people, My Gospel message today of 
love takes your faith to a higher level when I ask you to 
love your enemies.  It is one thing to forgive someone who 
has harmed you, but it requires deeper faith to love that 
person and hot harm them back.  If everyone followed My 
teachings, you would not have any wars.  Take this 
principle even further and you would not kill your babies 



in abortion, not kill others in homicide and not kill 
yourselves in suicide.  All taking of life is against My 
plan for these lives and against My Fifth Commandment of 
‘Thou shalt not kill.’  Even more than not harming your 
enemy, you can pray for them or even help them in their 
need.  Your love and generosity will confound the evil in 
their hearts and may even convert their lives.  When you 
fight back on someone, you just encourage war and unrest.  
Loving and helping everyone will bring peace to all nations 
of the world.”  
 
Monday, February 23, 2004:  
 Jesus said: “My people, I am giving you this sign of 
spring with a bird making its nest.  Your beginning of Lent 
soon is also a sign of the coming spring at Easter time.  
But now you must suffer the struggles of winter weather and 
prepare for a Lenten time for purification of your bad 
habits.  Maybe if you spend too much time watching TV or on 
the computer, you could limit yourself to only one hour for 
Lent.  Some do extra fasting between  meals or giving up 
some foods to keep the body in control.  This fasting could 
even help your weight control as well as a spiritual 
exercise.  Many are there to receive their ashes on Ash 
Wednesday, but are you resigned to carrying out your 
desired penances for the whole of Lent?  If you are 
faithful to your intentions, you will see your faith grow 
and have added help to resist temptations to sin.  Lent is 
a time for spiritual renewal and putting your focus more on 
Me and away from so many worldly distractions.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, as Lent starts in just a few 
days, I have been preparing you to gain spiritually from 
this time of prayer and fasting.  I have asked you to pick 
up your cross in your daily struggles.  As you see this 
person suspended suffering, I want you to imagine how much 
I suffered from the nails, My wounds, and being suffocated 
as I was suspended on My cross.  In addition to carrying 
your cross, you may be called to suffer pain and hardship 
on your cross as I did.  You may have to suffer a long time 
in a wheelchair, being on dialysis, or many other painful 
chronic conditions.  You may suffer in watching your 
parents or friends dying from terminal diseases.  You may 
be called to be a care giver for a sick spouse.  In 
whatever way you may be called to suffer in this life, use 
these opportunities to offer up your troubles for love of 
Me.  Do not be mad at Me for bringing you heavy suffering, 
but see this as a test  of your faith to carry on despite 
these trials.  Those, who suffer much on earth can apply 



this as reparation for your sins and those of others.  In 
this way you could shorten your purification that many 
endure in purgatory.  Do not waste your pain, but turn it 
into redemptive suffering as I redeemed the world with My 
death and suffering.”  
Tuesday, February 24, 2004:  
 Jesus said: “My people, these cracks of darkness and 
light are the signs of how sin and conversions begin.  In 
the case of sin you are first tantalized with the thoughts 
of pleasure, stealing, or harming someone in revenge.  As 
this crack of evil grows to thoughts of committing this 
sin, then a desire for action occurs in the heart.  
Finally, if a person gives in by a freewill choice, the act 
of sin is carried out.  Sin usually starts with temptations 
and that is when you should put it out of your mind before 
you even entertain the idea of committing such a sin.  
Fighting temptations is a daily battle and you need 
spiritual stamina to refuse them.  The beginning of 
conversion starts with a burning in the soul to be closer 
to its Creator in love.  You may see a good example of 
faith in someone to imitate, or someone may be in 
persistent prayer for a soul to be converted.  Those, that 
have any inclination to conversion, should be encouraged by 
My faithful to see the joy and peace that I can bring into 
their lives.  Pray for poor sinners who need to come into 
My full light of grace.  As you contemplate the beginning 
of Lent tomorrow, now is a good time to think of how you 
can best improve your lives by being open to change, 
especially in any of your bad habits.  You may want to help 
your body by stopping smoking, excessive drinking, or 
excessive eating.  Maybe you want to give up TV, gambling, 
eating sweets, or excessive time on the Internet.  You can 
test yourself in how much earthly things have a hold on you 
by not buying your favorite pastime articles.  Remember 
that the more you work on removing earthly desires now, the 
less time you will have to do so in purgatory.  So work on 
these things in your life during Lent when it is a lot less 
painful.”   
 Jesus said: “My people, I have given you several 
messages about how serious your job situation has become 
because of foreign labor competition.  In manufacturing 
many of your businesses have moved to foreign countries 
taking those jobs out of your country and most likely they 
will never return.  These type of jobs could be done by 
cheaper labor in any industrialized country.  The latest 
landscape for service jobs in computers, phone service 
telemarketers, and even more specialized jobs are being 



taken to English speaking India where wages are 
considerably cheaper.  As many of your companies seek cost 
savings to compete, they all are going this way to save 
money for their stockholders.  Both manufacturing and 
service jobs are now being so threatened, it is hard to 
determine what training will find a steady job in your 
country.  If people out of work cannot find jobs, where are 
your children going to find them after graduation from 
school?  Without enough workers your government will 
collapse without enough people to tax, and social services 
and Social Security money will be strained to meet their 
obligations.  In a few years your country will be the 
servants of the rich and primed for a major revolution that 
could destroy everything.  As much as your politicians 
desire free trade, the trend of only a few jobs available 
will drive you to limit jobs leaving the country or you 
will have no one with money to buy anything or pay taxes.  
Until there is a credible source of new jobs, you will have 
a continuous uprising among your workers.  Your country is 
headed for worse times than you have ever seen, and because 
of your degraded morals and sin, you will be chastised by 
disasters and bankruptcy.” 
Wednesday, February 25, 2004: (Ash Wednesday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a mattress 
spring folded up is to show you a little how the poor have 
very little of the daily necessities.  One of your Lenten 
penances should be giving alms to the poor and you will be 
graced because they cannot repay you except with their 
thanks.  You can make a point to give your old clothes to 
places that can distribute them to needy people.  You can 
give money or food to your local food shelf in helping to 
feed the poor.  You can also help where you can in 
providing shelter for the poor.  By showing Me your love 
for others in your actions, you will be doing more than 
just talking about it, but actually doing it.  This is true 
in all aspects of your faith and belief in Me that you need 
to put your faith into action and really live My Gospel of 
love.  As you go forward in this Lent, look for 
opportunities to share what you have in prayer, fasting, 
and alms.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are times when new 
things are needed for starting a home or when things in the 
house are old or malfunctioning.  Other times people occupy 
themselves with busy work and too many earthly 
distractions.  Lent should be a time to settle down from 
your rushed lives and think more about how to improve your 
spiritual life.  Working on penances to deny yourself from 



being too involved with extra household jobs or hobbies, 
may give you more time for productive spiritual reading.  
As you focus more on prayer and fasting, you start to 
realize how much time you spend on things that will not 
help you get to heaven.  The saints focused their whole 
lives on pleasing Me and shunning their wealth and material 
things.  St. Joseph and Jesus built furniture, but they 
were not obsessed with desires to constantly want new 
things.  Do not be so selfish by spending your money only 
on your own needs, but look to share your time and money 
with others as well.” 
Thursday, February 26, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, when things are calm and your 
parents and friends are not sick or incapacitated, you have 
freedom and time to take things easier.  But this calm in 
the water only lasts a short time as your every day life 
heats up and you have to deal with the stress of things not 
always going right.  You are often tested with difficulties 
in your job, your finances, malfunctions in your house or 
car, and the time and expense of caring for loved ones.  
These things can happen at any time and they can disrupt 
your every day routine.  These are the ups and downs of 
daily life and it is something that you must be willing to 
face up to in faith.  When you have to deal with seemingly 
impossible situations, then you need to fall back on My 
help in prayer and trust that I will find a way for you.  
Do not rebel and get mad because things do not get better 
right away, but rely on your faith that no matter what you 
are faced with in life, you know that I can calm the waters 
of this turbulence in your life.  Do not despair either in 
your frustrations to do things on your own.  Work in 
harmony with Me and you will be able to ride out the worst 
storms in your life.” 
 
February 26, 2004: 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, these gifts of bread and wine 
that you bring to the altar are changed at the Consecration 
into My Most Blessed Sacrament and My Most Precious Blood.  
Even as you have seen Me suffer in this latest movie of My 
Passion, I come down over these gifts to give you Myself in 
Holy Communion.  I have made the Divine Sacrifice of My 
life so My Blood has washed away your sin and offered you 
eternal life with Me.  At every Mass you are re-enacting My 
Passion in an unbloody manner to remember how I died for 
you.  That is why I want a large crucifix on every altar 
for you to remember My love for you.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, some have already seen this 
movie that has portrayed My Passion.  Even before this 
movie came out, there were many critics telling Mr. Gibson 
how he should have changed it to not be so graphic, nor 
showing the Jewish leaders blame for My death.  I have told 
you that I have used men to bring about My prophecies of 
how  I would suffer, die, and be raised up on the third 
day.  If you want to blame someone, then blame all sinners-
past, present, and future, because I died for all of you.  
If I did not make such a sacrifice, then you could not have 
eternal life because it is by My Blood that you are all 
open to salvation.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there were some touching 
moments during this portrayal of My Passion.  After My 
excruciating scourging, you could see Pilate’s wife hand 
some linen to My Blessed Mother and St. Mary Magdalen so 
they could wipe up My Blood on the ground.  You saw 
Veronica wipe My face and she was blessed with My image on 
her veil.  You saw My Blessed Mother reach out to help Me 
from My fall as she did when I was younger.  You saw the 
crying women of Jerusalem consoled by My words.  Even from 
My cross I forgave the thief on his cross as I promised him 
paradise that day.  I gave you My Blessed Mother to be 
mother to all of My faithful in St. John at the foot of the 
cross.  Then My Blessed Mother held My dead body in her 
arms as she was overcome with grief.  Even though I 
suffered beyond what a man could normally endure, I gave up 
every drop of blood for your sins as the lance let out My 
last water and blood.  This movie should focus more on how 
much I love you than on earthly criticisms.”   
 Jesus said: “My people, as everyone looks upon My Body 
being crucified, you should be reminded that My Blood is 
the great healing for everyone’s sins and sufferings.  Even 
the people of Moses’ day were healed of their snake bites 
as they looked upon the bronze serpent raised up.  Now all 
sinners can look upon My crucifix raised up and call down 
My healing through My Most Precious Blood and you can be 
healed by calling on My Name.  My apostles and other 
healers have healed many by invoking My Name.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many have thought that My 
death was a sign of weakness, but I am a God of the Living 
and not the dead.  My very cross came from a living tree 
and I arose on Easter Sunday even as I prophesied to My 
apostles.  My victory over death in My Resurrection is how 
I call all of you to be with Me at your own resurrection.  
Being a humble, suffering servant is how you must come to 
Me as an innocent child so I can grant you eternal life 



with Me.  Give glory and praise to God that I have offered 
My life to save all of your lives.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, My death on the cross was for 
all time and all sins.  Even as I called Lazarus forth from 
his tomb, I will be calling all of My faithful from your 
tombs.  Then you will see Me once again in your glorified 
bodies as I intended you to be before Adam’s sin.  You are 
all called to be saints with Me and you must suffer your 
own Calvary in being My servants.  Look forward, My 
friends, to your day at My banquet when you will also see 
the good thief at My table.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, after My death you have the 
accounts of My visits with My apostles in Scripture as I 
ate with them and they could see I was a real man of flesh 
and not a ghost.  I appeared many times to encourage My 
apostles and I asked them to await the Holy Spirit’s coming 
to them.  I ascended into the clouds as I will come again 
on the clouds at My judgment.  My Gospels are all messages 
of hope, so one day you can share in My love and peace in 
heaven.”  
 
Friday, February 27, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this disappearing shirt under 
water is a representation of those who throw out their old 
clothes in the garbage to have new ones.  Some change their 
clothes just to be in style, but they forget how others 
could use them if properly placed with a charity 
organization.  During Lent you should examine your actions 
closely how you could help others, even in small ways and 
this would help cure any selfishness.  Sharing what you 
have with others will store treasures in heaven for your 
good deeds.  But you must turn your good intentions into 
good deeds, or you will not profit from them spiritually.  
Many are blessed with plenty of wealth to survive, but your 
sharing of your excess is a way of saying thank you to Me 
for all that I have given you.  Do not be embarrassed by 
approaching the poor people, but be joyful and cheerful in 
your attempts to help them.  Your riches can sometimes be a 
hindrance to entering heaven, so by giving to charities 
generously, you can show Me that money is not controlling 
you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a policeman 
scanning cars at the border is a step beyond just taking 
pictures of your license plate.  They will be scanning for 
the chip in your ignition, Easy Pass devices, cell phones, 
smart cards, and even your money with the strips.  Security 
excuses will be used more and more to violate your privacy 



so the one world people can track your movements and 
eventually try to control your life through your buying and 
selling.  What you once thought were innocent intrusions to 
detect terrorists and drug runners, are now used by 
governments to keep track of who you are and what you are 
doing.  By knowing that you are a Christian and that you do 
not carry a smart card, you will be persecuted for not 
going along with the one world order.  These restrictions 
will soon be enforced to eventually detain people for not 
taking chips either in smart cards or chips in the body.  
As time progresses, you will have to refrain from airplanes 
or borders where authorities may persecute you in prison 
for not having a smart chip.  This may sound harsh to you 
now, but already you are seeing new reader devices at your 
country border entries.  Do not be fearful of these coming 
evil restrictions, but call on My help  when you eventually 
will have to seek My refuges for protection.” 
 
Saturday, February 28, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you look around in your 
world, homosexuals are flaunting their illegal marriages, 
heterosexuals are living together in sin, and even the news 
of pedophile priests are in your papers.  When anyone tries 
to display the truth of the Gospels, it is put down as 
myths and wrongful interpretation by various theologians.  
Having a degree in Theology, or any cleric does not have 
the right to distort My Word of Scripture.  Those, who are 
misleading My faithful away from the traditional teachings 
of My apostles, will have to answer to Me at their 
judgment.  My faithful are now called to discern what they 
are told in homilies and public statements as to what is 
true.  You cannot blindly today trust that everything said 
by wayward clerics is true.  Many, who speak out the truth 
in My Name about society’s sins, are being persecuted for 
their beliefs.  This criticism will soon worsen until it 
will be unsafe for Christians to walk freely in your cities 
because the evil ones will want to kill you and put you in 
prison.  These are the descriptions of the end days of 
tribulation  that you must suffer through before I will 
come again to cleanse the earth of all evil.  Evil will 
have its brief reign, but do not be fearful because My 
angels will lead you to My refuges of protection.  I do not 
want you to fight these evil ones with deadly weapons, but 
to leave your cities for My refuges where My angels will 
protect you.  You will find healing, food, water, and all 
of your necessities at My refuges, but it will demand your 
full trust in My help and only My help.  Be patient for a 



time and then I will renew the earth and My faithful will 
be vindicated in My love during My Era of Peace with no 
evil.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a revolt is 
similar to what is going on now in Haiti, where the U.S. 
has tried to force Aristide on these people.  The rich one 
world people think that they have everything under control 
as they try to exploit money from the poor and the middle 
class.  When you back people into a corner by taking their 
jobs and benefits away, your country could also be on the 
verge of a revolt as well.  As bankruptcy and food supplies 
grow short, people could feel threatened for their 
survival.  Even as the Antichrist thinks he will reign for 
a long time, I will come and crush him and send all of the 
evil ones into hell.  Evil may seem to have its way now, 
but it will be of only short duration.  Trust in Me, My 
people, and have no worries about what these evil ones can 
do to your bodies.  Be focused only on My  
help and I will come to your aid.” 
 
Sunday, February 29, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, do not be in search of fame 
for yourself only, because everything that you have comes 
from Me.  Fame and riches are only fleeting moments in the 
sun, since tomorrow they will fade away.  Rather than give 
glory to yourself, you should be thanking Me and giving Me 
the glory for your accomplishments.  Focus more on serving 
Me and your neighbor, and I will raise you up in the eyes 
of heaven which lasts forever.  Those, who seek only fame 
and riches in this life, will never be satisfied.  Those, 
who receive awards as tonight, may never see another award.  
Even at your work, your acclaim for awards is quickly 
forgotten and any money given is quickly spent.  As people 
have been laid off over the last few years, even their 
years of service and dedication are quickly forgotten so 
the greedy stockholders can have their pound of flesh.  
Search for your satisfaction in being one with Me, and your 
soul will find My peace and love which cannot be found in 
earthly things.” 


